MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON TUESDAY 27 JANUARY 2009 
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mr Kevin McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services
Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/03:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor D McAllister.
Chairman’s Business
The Clerk stated that this year was the hardest known to date and informed members that there had been a loss of Rate income amounting to £300,000 with a relief of only £34,000 recently announced by the Minister, but that £10,000 had then be lost through the General Grant.  He stated that there had been a couple of meetings of the Audit and Governance Working Group to discuss the issue of the rates in some detail and that the Ace would refer to these in relation to the rates.
09/03:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2009/2010

The ACE referred to suggestions made at the Audit and Governance Working Group (A&GWG) and to Capital schemes and informed members that within Corporate Services the funds for IT had been cut from £50,000 to £25,000 and then another £5,000 had been cut to leave £20,000.

She informed members that it had been recommended that within Development the Hamill Terrace Project, Bushmills phase II could be deferred for one year along with the Rural Development Fund of £100,000.

The ACE informed members that within the Tourism Development Projects it had been recommended that the Causeway Coastal Route match funding projects could be removed.  

She stated that under Sports Development Projects there had been a recommendation to defer the Architects drawings for a tourist/leisure facility and the 3G Synthetic Grass for goal mouths at the Quay Road.


Under Technical Services the ACE stated that it had been recommended that the canteen facility/store and the demolition of Market Street Toilets could be removed from the estimates.

The ACE informed members that under the General heading it had been recommended that the Contingency be reduced by £30,000.  

Councillor C McShane entered the meeting at this point. 


The ACE stated that this would produce savings of £57,532

The ACE referred to Revenue and informed members that the recommendations of the A&GWG were that the £10,000 Planning Consultancy Fees could be removed for 2009/10.  Councillors Expenses could be cut for Conferences and Courses to £1000.  It was also recommended that the budget for elections could be removed and that the additional Officer and projects for Community Relations Department be removed for this year.  The ACE stated that it was also recommended that the tourism projects listed would go hand in hand with the appointment of a new Tourism Officer and that that this item could be removed for this year.

She informed members that this was a saving of £83,534 and a total saving of £141,066.
The ACE stated that the rate had been reduced from 19% to 14.87% after the first meeting.  She informed members that following this meeting she had looked at options raised for further potential savings.
The ACE outlined these and stated that in relation to Salaries and Wages the increase in these had been recalculated at 2% which produced a saving of £40,691.  She informed members however that the risk associated with this was that the increase could be higher.

She informed members that with regards to overtime and assuming the same grade of pay for duties worked, weekend street cleansing had been cut from 4 hours to 3 hours.  The hourly rate of Technical Services jobs has increased as a result of single status; therefore she stated that she was trying to provide the same service, only in reduced hours.  She informed members that this could be a potential saving of £20,000.  She informed members that the risk involved in this was that overtime calculated on providing street cleansing and public convenience services to cover bank holidays only.  She stated that nothing else had been included and therefore there was no contingency provision.

She stated that in relation to Street Cleaning the removal of Saturday Street Cleansing from 1st April 2009 – 31st March 2010 would give a possible saving of £21,957.  She informed members however that if complaints were received Council may decide to resume services during the year 2009/10 and this would result in an overspend.
The ACE referred to Public Conveniences and outlined proposals for opening and closing of public conveniences.  She stated that it had been recommended that the Quay Road toilets at Ballycastle would remain open all year round and the Tennis Courts facilities would be open six months of the year from April to September and that the Harbour toilets would be closed.
She stated that the public conveniences at Armoy would have the automatic locking installed before 31st March 2009 and that Ballintoy Main Street was to be closed.  She informed members that at Cushendun, Main Street would be closed and in Cushendall Shore Street would be summer opening only and that one set of either Mill Street or Waterford Car Park would be closed.

The ACE informed members that these proposals would produce a saving of £9,900 but advised members that if Council decided to resume services mid year it would result in an overspend.

The ACE referred to the Reserves and informed members that it had been proposed that £200,000 could be taken from the Reserves.  She informed members that Council currently had a surplus and therefore could use some of this but that the risks involved would be that the EPP and finalisation figure for the year ending 2009 could result in a clawback from the DOE.
The ACE stated that the position at the start of the meeting on 23rd January had been 14.87% and that £294,048.00 had been identified and this had resulted in a position of 7.66%.

The ACE then referred to further potential savings which had since been identified and outlined these for members.  She stated that there was £20,000 in Bank Interest, a saving of £10,000 referring to the actual additional funds for the Cushendall TIC which was £8,000 instead of £20,000 and £3,000 savings in relation to the Bushmills THI.  

She informed members that there were also further options for consideration with contributions to other bodies on page 80, contributions for way marked guides, canoe access signage strategy and coastal canoe trails project, and the Halloween Fireworks and Senior Citizens Christmas Event.

She suggested that taking these things into consideration there could be a possible rate of 6.85%.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he was aware of the fact that this would not be an easy year for the rate payer but informed members that he felt that the Tourist Officer should be a priority as this would help the economy and bring work.  He stated that he felt it was wrong that the rate payers should be getting less services in terms of street sweeping etc.
Councillor Blaney stated that he did not agree with £100,000 being withdrawn for the Tourist/Leisure facility.
The Clerk stated that this was being deferred for the year.

Councillor P McShane stated that he agreed with Councillor McIlroy and informed members that funds had been set aside for Dundarave changing rooms which had been required but informed members that he would like to see the whole of Moyle benefiting from the proposed new leisure facility. He stated that this was a huge let down for the whole of Moyle.  He informed members that the changing rooms at Dundarave would have a better chance of gaining funding through Rural Development if the £100,000 was spent on the leisure facility.
Councillor P McShane stated that he would also like to see a reduction in Councillors expenses and informed members that he felt that these were an abuse of rate payers money.  He suggested that these could be cut by £300.

Councillor O Black stated that she was in agreement with Councillor McIlroy and stated that her only worry was the current economic climate.  She referred to the monies on the rates for the RTP and enquired what was the benefit of membership.
The HTLS stated that Moyle had been involved with the RTP for a long time and informed members that this was an organisation with initiatives overseas and marketing in twenty-six countries.  He stated that this was bringing tourists to the area.  He referred to tourism statistics for the area and informed members that in 2007 the income for Moyle in tourism and actual revenue was £108 million.  He stated that in Coleraine this figure was £154 million.  He informed members that in other areas there were also Tourism Officers in place and that Moyle was at a disadvantage in this regard.
Councillor O Black agreed with these comments and stated that she was in support of a Tourism Officer.  She informed members that she would happily give up her expenses and stated that these could be removed if possible.

After discussion, it was agreed that as Councillor O Black would not require her allowance for Conference and Courses it would be removed from the rates estimates.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had been listening to what had been said and agreed with all of these comments.  He informed members that he had voiced his concerns on this issue at the Audit and Governance Working Group meeting.  He stated that it would be a disservice not to have a Tourism Officer as Tourism was the only industry there was in the area.
Councillor C McShane stated that there was a lot of discussion and a lot of new proposals and suggestions.  She suggested that no decisions be made at this meeting and that members have an opportunity to consider the relevant issues.

Councillor Blaney stated that the road sweeping had been cut before and that this had to be reinstated due to complaints.  He suggested that all councillor expenses could be slashed with a possible saving of £20,000.  He stated that he would be loathe to cut any wages and stated that expenses and allowances should go.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Conferences and Courses be cut from Council altogether.”

Councillor McMullan stated that the A&GWG had met to discuss these issues and informed members that there was a professional approach which was lost in the Council Meeting tonight.  He informed members that they had been tasked with looking at possible savings for the rates estimates.  He stated that this function had been carried out across the board and not on a personal basis but rather on behalf of rate payers.  He informed members that the outcome of this was to produce a set of recommendations to bring to Council for them to agree or disagree.  He stated that they looked to safeguard jobs and in the current economic climate there were even two departments sharing a member of staff.  He thanked the working group and the ACE for all of the hard work in reviewing the rates and reporting on them.
Councillor O Black stated that regardless of the remit of the working group the work had been carried out and that she was grateful as this had saved time.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she knew that members were discussing cuts but stated that a number of members were finding it difficult to attend day time meetings and enquired if the evening meetings could be resumed.

The ACE informed members that there was a cost involved of £2000 per year.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That evening Council meetings be resumed.”

Councillor O Black stated that she understood that there was an impact on officers but that members working full time were finding it difficult to attend the first meeting of the month.  She suggested that perhaps a compromise could be made on the starting time of the meetings and suggested 5 or 5:30pm.

Councillor McMullan stated that 5:30 would not suit a lot of people as they had things to do at home.

On a vote being taken on the proposal there were six votes in favour of and one against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

On the issue of the timing of the meeting; after discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That the meeting be held at 7:00pm.”

On a vote being taken, there were eleven votes in favour and one against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor Graham referred to Councillors expenses and asked what Council wished to do.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that with RPA coming up there perhaps should be some kind of budget for capacity building.

Councillor McMullan suggested that a cut to £500 might be reasonable in light of these comments.

Councillor C McShane stated that she would caution members against any rash decisions at this meeting.  She informed members that they should gather their thoughts and come back to the next rates meeting to make decisions.
Councillor Harding agreed with these comments

After discussion, Councillor Graham stated that Councillor McCambridge and M Black had proposed, that Conferences and Courses be cut from Council altogether.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,


“That costs for conferences and courses be cut to £500.”

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour of and four against the amendment which was carried.

After discussion,

Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That the incoming Chairman’s allowance would be cut to £3000.”

Councillor Newcombe stated that he would be in favour of retention of the chairman’s allowance as the chair needed to be ready and available to do the job required.  He stated that the dignity of the chair should be maintained.

On a vote being taken, there were six votes in favour and three against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor McIlroy enquired about the Rathlin Boathouse and the lack of profit being made, plus the expenditure of £23,876 and enquired if this facility could be given over to the Community to run.
Councillor McMullan stated that this had been discussed at the A&GWG.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that for each bin lorry there were three members of staff and there were two lorries per route with three and half routes.  He informed members that for Street Cleansing there were three vans with two men and one mechanical sweeper with two staff.
Councillor Harding enquired that if there were changes to the times of bin collections could members of the public be informed.  She stated that her bin used to be collected at 7 and was now 9am.  She stated that her bin had been burnt as she had left it out too early.

The HTS stated that the removal of the steps from the lorries had caused a delay with the rounds and that when any new times had been established over the next month members would be informed. 
After discussion,

Councillor O Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the Tourism Officer post be included in the rates estimates.”

In reply to Councillors queries, the ACE informed members that the the total amount which would be added to the rates for the Tourism Officer, Strategy and Capital Projects would be £69,942.
The HTLS stated that the Capital Projects would be a bonus as equal funds could then be drawn down.

The ACE stated that the Tourism Officer and Strategy would cost £45,742.
Councillor O Black stated that she felt that the capital projects could be held for a year but that the Tourism Officer was required.

On a vote being taken, there were eight votes for and three against the proposal which was carried.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That the expenses for Vice-Chair be cut to £500.”

On a vote being taken there were six votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.

The ACE stated that the rate would now be 7.78%. 
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,

“That the £40,000 for Community Projects and Voluntary Contributions be removed from the rates estimates for this year.”

Councillor McMullan stated that the expressions of interest for the Community Projects had already been sent out and received back.  He enquired if this was cut what Council would be giving back to the community.
Councillor O Black stated that she appreciated this but informed members that the RDP and European funds would be available for community groups to access funding.
On a vote being taken, there were nine in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

The Clerk enquired about the £5000 for the Armoy Road Race as this had been included in the community pot.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the £5000 for the Road Race be included in the rates.”

Councillor McMullan stated that the funding for the twinning association should be removed for this year as he could not see the benefit of this.  He was supported by Councillor Newcombe.
Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Councillor McCambridge take the chair.”

Councillor McCambridge took the chair.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the fees for the Ballycastle marina would be increased by 5%.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that Capital receipts could not be used for revenue purposes.  He informed members that there was £980,000 in the reserves but against that there was £920,000 of un-financed capital expenditure.  He stated that Bushmills Woodvale, and the Bunscoil were not yet included.  He informed members that Council owned land at Carrowreagh Road which could also be sold and added in.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that with reference to the Cushendall Marina none of the caravan sites were being lost but re-allocated.
After further discussion, it was agreed that Council lands at Carrowreagh Road would be sold.

Councillor Blaney stated that he felt that the £100,000 for architect’s drawings for the proposed new Tourist/Leisure facility and planning permission should be included in the rates.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,

“That £100,000 be included in the rates for architect’s drawings for the proposed leisure facility.”

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.
In reply to Councillors queries the ACE confirmed that currently the rate was at 6.9%.

After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would be adjourned and would reconvene on Monday 2nd February 2009 at 7pm.

After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would send out a summary of the position so far.
The meeting concluded at 9:15pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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27th January 2009

